
Thursday, September 1, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the ripples of this current 
destruction from Hurricane Katrina will be felt throughout 
parts of your country.  Many people have lost their jobs 
and houses.  Gas and oil production will see some short 
term shortages.  Ports for receiving goods will have to go 
to other ports.  Insurance companies and your government 
will shoulder some hard financial times in helping the 
displaced people and their jobs.  Clean-up costs may hamper 
many local governments, and bankruptcies may harm  banks in 
this area.  Many of your financial people are acknowledging 
cut backs in your economy as a result of this destruction.  
This disaster is another opportunity for your people to 
assist the refugees that are going to other cities.  
Charity to your neighbor in dire need may be necessary to 
forego some of your comforts.  Even your prayers are needed 
for the sinners in this area that have tasted of My wrath.  
Now it is time for the rest of your country to step forward 
with food, water, and finances for the housing of the 
unfortunate victims.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your divisions in My 
Church have been caused by the mason infiltration into My 
Church.  These same masons are influencing governments into 
wars for profit.  They are also behind homosexual 
movements, encouraging abortions, and trying to stop 
population growth.  The demons are behind the evil going 
on, and they are using the masons to carry out their evil 
agendas.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your modern electronic 
devices are being used for communications and buying and 
selling.  There is innocence in using these devices because 
the users do not realize that they could be tracked by 
these devices and even abused by those stealing identities 
and bank accounts.  By forcing everyone to have a smart 
card in their driver’s license, you are making identity 
theft that much more available for thieves to take 
advantage of.  Refuse to use mandatory smart cards, and 
refuse to have chips put in your body, even under threat of 
death.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother wants you to 
continue praying your rosaries even into the tribulation 
because prayers are constantly needed for poor sinners. 
Natural disasters can be mitigated with enough prayer and 
fasting,  but there is an overflowing of sin that is much 
more than people are praying.  Listen to My Blessed 
Mother’s warnings in many apparition messages.  If all of 



these messages were taken seriously and followed, you would 
not have all of the sins going on today.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you remember when I asked My 
disciples to feed the hungry, clothe the naked, and give 
shelter to the homeless.  The people in these devastated 
areas are becoming impatient with their helpless situations 
and some are becoming violent in their desperation.  There 
are many help groups trying their best to get food and 
water to the homeless.  This will require patience because 
of so many with destroyed homes and flooding in the cities.  
Pray for these people to be less violent and more 
understanding until help can be provided.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America consumes a third of 
all energy supplies and this is what has supported your 
higher standard of living.  These recent oil and gas 
shortages show you how dependent America has become on 
energy for driving your cars and the electricity that 
requires fuel to make.  Your whole energy usage will be 
examined more closely as you seek a better alternative fuel 
to oil.  The oil companies have thwarted large scale fuel 
alternatives to gain more money for themselves.  They are 
making large profits on the increased prices of gas and 
oil.  This storm has shown you how vulnerable your fuel 
supplies have become.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your people could easily start 
fighting over short supplies of gas because it could 
threaten people’s livelihoods or getting to work.  Put this 
on a global scale and you could see potential wars over oil 
supplies and gas refineries.  Pray that these temporary 
shortages do not get out of hand, or you could see martial 
law put in place to keep order.  Instead of being selfish 
to gain more gas, America needs to conserve and be more 
practical in dealing with this gas shortage.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you are used to 
having everything you want, but when this disaster 
occurred, you cannot deal with losing everything.  These 
are lessons for you now because in the tribulation you will 
also be stripped of everything and you will have to depend 
on Me to provide for you.  Enjoy what you have now because 
your fuel usage will decrease by necessity, and you will 
see lower standards of living.  Live a simpler life now to 
prepare yourself for what lies ahead in your future.”   
 
Friday, September 2, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you need to understand that 
you are sinners and you need to change your ways of 
rationalizing your sins, and stop thinking that you do not 



need to go to Confession.  If you commit sins as everyone 
does, then you need to come to Me for forgiveness in the 
absolution of the priest, even for venial sins.  The 
conversion process of working toward perfection means that 
you need to change your bad habits.  Analyze your most 
frequent and serious sin and that is the habit that you 
should work on breaking.  You may have lust for beautiful 
women or  handsome men, so you need to look away and call 
on My Name in your temptations.  You may desire to watch 
too much television and waste your time.  That is why you 
must limit your time of watching to less than one hour.  
You may desire drinking alcohol, taking drugs, or smoking, 
but again work to avoid these addictions by getting help 
and realize your dependency and how substance abuse is 
controlling you.  You may love to spend hours on the 
computer using the internet for pornography, gambling, chat 
rooms, or excessive time on games.  All of these things 
could have a control over your mind and heart, and you 
should recognize your sins and addictions.  Work to remove 
any occasions of sin and any substances that are 
controlling your life.  Only by frequent Confession can you 
cleanse your soul and have the strength of My grace to 
fight your temptations.  The more you sin, the harder it is 
to avoid committing further sin.  Do not become depressed 
over your weaknesses, or give up, but see that with My help 
I can give you the grace to overcome your bad habits.  You 
can only stop these sinful lifestyles by changing your 
thinking and your actions, so give up your greed for 
pleasure and think more how to love Me and love your 
neighbor.  By working the best you can to follow My 
Commandments and My ways, then you will be on the right 
road to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at the time of My death this 
was the hour that Satan and the demons were given for evil 
to appear victorious for a brief time.  This was the time 
when darkness and great earthquakes struck the earth, but 
on Easter morning I rose from the dead and Light was 
returned  to the earth as My disciples spread My Word all 
over the earth.  This vision of broken glass and 
earthquakes is a parallel when I will again allow evil to 
have its reign for a brief time.  The hour of evil will 
also be associated with many earthquakes of significant 
size so you will know it as a sign of the coming evil in 
the tribulation.  Natural disasters in hurricanes, 
tornadoes, fires, floods, droughts, earthquakes, and 
volcanic action will bring America to its knees.  I will 
allow you to be pummeled by these disasters for your sins, 



and I will allow the evil ones to take over your country in 
preparation for the declaration of the Antichrist into 
power.  See that all of these rapid events of disasters are 
the signs of the coming tribulation when the Antichrist 
will be allowed to rule for three and one-half years.  Then 
just as I came victorious at My Resurrection, so I will 
come on the clouds to defeat all of the evil ones with My 
Great Chastisement.  Rejoice because My victory will then 
usher in a great Era of Peace for all of My faithful.” 
 
Saturday, September 3, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people,  you would rather be judged by 
My love of mercy than man’s harsh laws with no mercy.  Your 
justice system is corrupt between your lawyers and the 
judges that make deals based on money and not the law.  
When man’s laws are in conflict with My laws, now you know 
how corrupt your justice system is.  You have laws allowing 
abortion, and you violate My Commandment against killing.  
You have laws allowing same sex marriage, but this violates 
My law of marriage that is only for a man and a woman.  You 
have laws allowing pornography, but this encourages lust in 
its most evil form.  You have new laws allowing any work on 
Sundays in violation of My law to keep the Sabbath holy 
with no servile work.  Many of your laws favor pleasure and 
money instead of acknowledging My place in your lives.  
Many couples live in adultery or fornication  instead of 
following My Commandment against adultery.  Man follows the 
letter of his corrupt laws, but I look at the intent in 
your heart for every action.  You think My laws and My 
chastisements of natural disasters are unfair, but it is 
your corrupt laws and immorality against My laws that are 
unfair.  The more that you continue in your wanton sin, the 
more destruction that you will be bringing down upon 
yourselves.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you can see desperate 
people being evacuated from New Orleans in buses to cities 
that are willing to help the homeless.  Everyone’s heart 
goes out to provide food, water, and shelter for the 
hurricane victims.  This is a good help, but there will 
come again a time of control in the tribulation where there 
will be evacuations of a different kind.  The troops today 
are providing food and water, and law and order for 
looters.  In the future there will be troops coming to 
everyone’s door without a chip in the body and they will be 
trying to force mandatory chips in the body.  Those, who 
are found at their homes and refuse to take chips in the 
body, will be taken by buses to detention centers where 



many will be killed for not going along with the new world 
order.  For those, who do not want to go to these detention 
centers, I am providing refuges of protection from the evil 
ones.  When you see a world famine, a division in My 
Church, and forced chips in the body, you are to call on Me 
and I will have your guardian angel lead you with a 
physical sign to the nearest refuge.  If it means that you 
are to leave everything behind, it is better to be 
protected and provided for by Me than facing possible 
torture and death in the detention centers.  Do not delay 
in your leaving, or you may face disaster much like those 
in New Orleans who did not evacuate before the storm hit.  
Pray for My help and grace to sustain you against the evil 
ones in the coming events.” 
 
Sunday, September 4, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the vision you are seeing 
the dark side of the hill without sunlight which represents 
the people without the Light of God in their hearts.  
Today’s Gospel speaks about approaching those committing 
scandal in sin to warn them of their errors.  You are all 
called to be evangelists to bring My joy and love into the 
hearts and souls that are dark with sin.  You know that 
where two or more are gathered in prayer, there I am in 
your midst.  If you have fulfilled your responsibility to 
warn sinners, and still they do not change, then they will 
expect My punishment through such natural disasters as this 
latest hurricane.  Many homosexual and decadence events had 
to be cancelled, so this should be a message to those who 
defy My laws in front of My face.  Places of sin can expect 
more disasters to fall on them because they are not 
repenting of their sins.  When the balance of sin and 
prayer are so weighed down with sin, then you can expect My 
punishment on that area.  I am merciful, but wanton sin 
demands My justice.” 
 
Monday, September 5, 2005: (Labor Day) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, ever since Adam and Eve were 
cast out of the Garden, everyone has had to work by the 
sweat of their brow to make a living.  In America you are 
fortunate to have access to an education and enough jobs to 
support your families.  It is becoming a little more 
difficult to obtain good paying factory jobs because many 
of them are being transferred to places of cheaper labor.  
Pray for all families that they be helped in their daily 
struggles  to keep jobs for their income.  Cheaper jobs and 
increasing fuel costs will further decrease your standard 



of living, but you still are much better off than other 
nations.  You should also be giving Me thanks this day for 
all that your nation has received from Me in your gifts of 
talents and resources for your jobs.  Be grateful to each 
other because you provide the goods and services for your 
survival.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want to ask you tonight: If 
you had your Warning experience of seeing your whole life 
before you, what would you change to put yourself on a 
closer road to perfection?  The second question is: What is 
stopping you now from making these changes in your life?  
Deep down in your heart you know that you could live your 
life differently if you chose to give up some of your 
pleasures and comforts.  Many times giving up your money 
and your possessions is what is holding you back.  Once you 
experience this white light of coming into My presence, you 
will realize how futile it is to try and hang on to the 
things of this world.  You will see pure love in Me and you 
will be seeking My forgiveness of your sins, and the 
forgiveness of others whom you may have hurt.  It is this 
knowledge of your judgment and the realization that heaven 
and heavenly things are much more valuable than earthly 
things, that will change your whole life’s outlook.  Then 
you will desire to share your wealth more with others and 
you will trust more in Me than your worldly wealth.  My 
faithful also have My Word of the Gospel to share with 
others as you work to convert their souls.  You may have 
talents and healing gifts as well which you will be given 
discernment when to use in order to serve Me in your 
actions.  Some gifts may be latent right now, but at the 
proper moment I will use all of your gifts for My greater 
glory.  Focus on doing the best that you can now to lead a 
holy life as well as using your gifts to save souls.  It is 
more valuable to heal souls in the Spirit than to just heal 
physical ailments.” 
 
Tuesday, September 6, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, each day you go through the 
stresses of life in your job, your bills, and all of the 
troubles of your family.  At times you can get discouraged 
and even overwhelmed by damage to your car or homes, as in 
storms or major accidents.  Other times medical bills and 
operations can cause you setbacks.  Through all of the 
difficulties and stresses in life, you can always call on 
My help and I am there for you.  You will never be tested 
beyond your endurance.  Even spiritually,  no matter how 
many or how serious your sins, I am always ready to forgive 



you.  When I died for all of your sins, I paid the price 
with My Blood Sacrifice.  I have given you hope also by My 
Resurrection so My faithful can be assured one day of being 
with Me in heaven with your own resurrected body.  Being 
with Me in heaven should be your goal, no matter what you 
must suffer here on earth.  Your sufferings here are all 
shared in My death and Resurrection.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, man has been experimenting 
with more powerful blue lasers to use as weapons and to 
hold plasma balls as a source of energy for everyone.  Man 
does not realize the danger of working with fusion and the 
energy that could be released from one accidental formation 
of plasma.  There will be a terrible accident or terrorist 
use of this power that could kill thousands of people in a 
city.  It would be better not to experiment with forces 
that you do not know the consequences.  Many of your 
nuclear plants are also capable of accidental melt downs.  
Pray that these plants and your experiments do not get out 
of hand.  Radioactive releases could kill many in a short 
radius.” 
 
Wednesday, September 7, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Gospel of St. Luke shows 
this same contrast between the rich and the poor in his 
description of the beatitudes.  On one side he talks about 
how the poor are suffering in their need.  He blesses the 
hungry and those weeping now who in the future will be 
satisfied.  Also those, who are proclaiming My Word, will 
be persecuted by men, but will be rewarded in heaven.  Then 
he lists the woes to the rich who are comfortable today, 
but will suffer tomorrow.  Also those, who have food today, 
will be hungry tomorrow.  In New Orleans the rich are being 
humbled in their losses even while the poor are still 
suffering.  Those, who had food, are now hungry and thirsty 
for fresh water.  Those, who were reveling in their orgies, 
are now humbled by floods and destruction.  The contrasts 
of the Gospel of St. Luke are very visible in the wake of 
this hurricane.  These people have mocked My Commandments 
with their immorality, but now My chastisement has laid 
them low.  This is what happens to the man who makes 
earthly comforts and pleasures his gods.  These woes are 
befalling these sinners just as was prophesied for all who 
violate My laws.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the destruction from Hurricane 
Katrina was just the beginning of your troubles.  Now your 
people are dying from contact with the contaminated water.  
Once the levees are repaired, the water that will be pumped 



into the lakes, rivers, and the ocean will contaminate many 
of your fishing and shrimp areas.  It will take years for 
your seafood areas to recover from this one disaster.  It 
will be difficult to cleanse the city of all the 
contamination, even when the water can be removed.  The 
damage is so extensive that it will be difficult to find 
enough money to rebuild this city.  If men return this city 
to the evil it had before, you could again see another 
hurricane destroy this city.  I condemned several towns for 
their evil ways in My day, and to this day they are nothing 
but ruins.  Learn from history and repent of your sins, or 
you will see your cities turned to dust and rubble like the 
cities that I condemned.” 
 
Thursday, September 8, 2005: (Nativity of the Blessed 
Virgin Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of freshly 
harvested wheat represents also the fruit of the womb of 
St. Ann giving birth to My Blessed Mother.  The Gospel 
reading shows the genealogy of St. Joseph and My Blessed 
Mother back through the generations to King David as was 
foretold by the prophets.  My Church celebrates My Blessed 
Mother’s Immaculate Conception on December 8th and her 
birthday nine months later.  My Blessed Mother was My most 
perfect creation as the Ark of the Covenant for My birth.  
She was prepared from all time for this moment that you are 
celebrating.  Rejoice because you are celebrating the birth 
of your Heavenly Mother also.  With her mantle of 
protection she is protecting all of her children.  All of 
those, who wear her brown scapular and pray her rosary 
daily, are united with her Immaculate Heart as well.” 
 
Thursday, September 8, 2005: 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, many are heeding the warning 
to not walk through these contaminated waters.  The waters 
are being pumped out of New Orleans after the levees were 
crudely repaired.  It will take some studying to determine 
whether this city can be rebuilt.  Those helping the 
evacuees should be thanked for doing a difficult task.  You 
should pray and send donations to those who are providing 
the food, water, and shelter for the victims of this 
hurricane.  Be thankful also for what you have by sharing 
what you can with these unfortunate people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it has been difficult to get 
supplies to these flood victims and it has been even more 
hazardous because of the fires and bands of looters.  Those 



shooting at the relief helpers have necessitated precious 
time to secure this area  from crime.  Many are complaining 
that help did not come fast enough, but no plans were made 
to deal with such a catastrophe.  Instead of pointing 
blame, it is more helpful to continue helping the victims 
to find their family members and provide the means for a 
new life going forward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been many unheard 
heroes that have been providing life giving health aid to 
the sick and injured.  There also has been a world wide 
effort from various nations to help America in this 
disaster.  In the wake of this destruction, you can see 
many Good Samaritans stepping forth to help their neighbor.  
This outpouring of help is a blessing that is coming forth 
from all parts of your country.  Many Americans are not 
used to losing everything, but it is uplifting to see 
everyone willing to share what they can for the needy 
families.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, every time that you 
view this disaster, it is hard to imagine the scope and 
size of the area that was devastated.  Even as you try to 
clean up this destruction, think of how this is related to 
your abortions, your living together in fornication without 
marriage, and those committing homosexual acts.  Unless man 
sees the relationship between sin and the punishment by 
God, he will be repeating his sins and facing My wrath 
again.  The wages of sin are death and destruction, but 
those, who follow My ways, will be greatly rewarded both on 
earth and in heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, no matter how much man tries 
to protect himself from natural disasters, there is always 
something that he cannot plan for.  You are vulnerable to 
all kinds of disasters and you prepare the best that you 
can.  The most important disaster is the loss of your soul, 
and not just your possessions.  Your possessions will pass 
away, but your soul lives on forever.  Call on My help to 
protect yourselves from the devil’s temptations.  By prayer 
and My sacraments, you will have all of the protection that 
you will need.  Trust in Me every day and your consecration 
will provide for all of your needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, if you are faced with an 
illness or operation of short duration, it is easier to 
bear when you know things will return to normal.  If you 
are faced with a chronic problem or terminal cancer, you 
know things will not return to normal.  This is what the 
people in New Orleans are facing and it will be hard to 
bear for many of the victims.  These people need to be 



offered help for the long term in jobs, homes, and places 
of their own.  The poor are facing even harder problems of 
how to re-establish their help from welfare programs.  The 
children also need hope in new schools and colleges so they 
can have a future to live for.  Reach out in any way that 
you can because these people will need long term help until 
they can get back on their feet financially.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have witnessed the power 
of nature and the damage that can happen.  But you also 
have seen the beauty of mountains and streams on your 
vacations.  During the course of life you will see good 
times and bad times.  Be prepared, My people, because you 
can expect to be tested in this life.  If life was always 
good and easy, it would be difficult to know if your faith 
was real.  By testing you can be made strong physically and 
spiritually, and not be dependent on only your own means.  
Your faith in Me will bring you through any trials that you 
will face.” 
 
Friday, September 9, 2005: (Camiel Gysel’s funeral Mass) 
 Camiel said: “I am happy to see all of you here, and I 
am sorry that I had to leave all of you so suddenly.  I 
love all of you so much and I am saddened that I could not 
have some parting words with you.  I ask forgiveness for 
anyone that I may have hurt, and I forgive those who have 
hurt my feelings.  I love my family and my sweet Elaine.  I 
will be watching over all of you and I ask you to pray for 
me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this blank sign represents the 
signs of the times that the people are not reading.  They 
can read physical signs, but they are not seeing the 
spiritual signs of the end times all around them.  You have 
seen September 11th, the recent tsunami destruction, and now 
the Hurricane Katrina damage, and still the people do not 
understand My wrath coming because of your unrepentant 
sins.  I have told you that you would see serious natural 
disasters and terrorism that would bring America to its 
knees.  Many are content to send a donation and go on with 
their lives without seeing the need to stop abortions, stop 
heterosexual and homosexual sins, and stop pornography.  
America cannot go on with your repetitive sins and think 
that I will not punish you and hold you accountable.  Your 
new large vehicles are your pride and joy, but now with 
high gas prices, it is almost too expensive to afford to 
drive them.  This is the irony of how you have put your 
possessions before Me and now these things, that you 
treasure, are becoming a liability to your finances.  Even 



heating your large new homes will become a  burdensome 
expense.  America is being humbled in many ways that you 
did not think possible, because your jobs and blessings are 
being taken away from you.  Turn back to prayer and repent 
of your sins.  Put Me back as your first priority because 
all of the things that you depended upon are passing away.”  
 
Saturday, September 10, 2005: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, in the Gospel I spoke of the 
person of faith who builds a proper foundation that is well 
rooted in Me.   A house built on rock will be able to 
withstand the storms of life.  Just as you saw further 
construction of the first floor, it is not enough just to 
build a foundation, but you must live your faith every day 
in every action.  You may have been brought up well by your 
parents and your teachers in elementary school, but now you 
must nurture your faith  with daily prayer and good deeds 
for your neighbor.  You must open the door of your heart to 
Me and by your own free will choose to love Me in all that 
you do.  The evil person does not choose to lay a good 
foundation in faith and builds their house on the sand of 
their own means.  Then when the storms of life lash at that 
person, their house is swept away in the flood.  I also 
compared people’s hearts to good and bad trees.  It is by a 
person’s fruits of deeds that you will be able to recognize 
if they are good or evil.  A good person will do good deeds 
for others and share what they have just as a good tree can 
only bear good fruit.  An evil person will only do evil 
deeds from their heart of evil just as a bad tree will only 
give bad fruit.  This does not mean that you are condemned 
in your sins.  But you can repent of your sins in 
Confession and seek My forgiveness.  If you truly want to 
be a good person and bear good fruit, then you must change 
your selfish and sinful lifestyles.  This means in order to 
convert your life, you must choose to love Me and your 
neighbor, and root out all of your vices and bad habits.  
It is not easy to convert your lives, but I am waiting 
patiently for you to love Me and ask My help to change your 
ways to My ways.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the hour is getting late and 
the time of tribulation is drawing near.  This sundial in 
the vision is recording a late hour in the day, and it also 
represents the time of the darkness of evil which will be 
spreading all over the earth with the coming into power of 
the Antichrist.  See that now more than ever it is time to 
prepare physically and spiritually for the end times.  
Preparations for home Masses, refuge sites, and water and 



food, will be helpful when I will protect My faithful and 
multiply your food and water.  Have trust and hope in My 
help when you will be protected by My angels.  Refuse to 
take chips in the body and trust in Me to provide for your 
needs.  Know that the Antichrist’s reign will be brief 
before I come in victory to vanquish all of the evil ones 
to hell.  I will renew the earth from man’s destruction and 
there will be a new heavens and a new earth in My Era of 
Peace.  Do not lose hope in despair, even when it may seem 
hopeless because I will put an end to this evil.  You will 
be persecuted and tested for My Name’s sake, but My 
faithful remnant will be rewarded for their faithfulness.” 
 
Sunday, September 11, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My message of the Gospel is to 
be always forgiving your neighbor for any debts or faults 
that have been committed against you or your loved ones.  
The other request is to forgive everyone, even the hard 
cases of problem people or your enemies.  There may be some 
in your relatives that have drinking or drug problems as 
indicated in seeing the beer bottles being filled.  Some 
may resent their constant drinking and financial problems 
that they cause.  Drinking and drugs have also broken many 
marriages.  Even still you are called to love everyone and 
forgive everyone.  It is not easy to go against your human 
sort of justice, but just as the owner forgave his 
servant’s whole debt, you must do likewise in forgiving 
those that you dislike, or are your enemies.  By forgiving 
even these hard cases, you will be rewarded for truly 
living your Christian life in practice and not just in 
words only.” 
 
Monday, September 12, 2005: (The Most Holy Name of the 
Blessed Virgin Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know that you can always 
call on Me in prayer, and when you pray to Me, you are 
praying to the Blessed Trinity of God.  My Blessed Mother 
is your most important intercessor to Me because she is 
joined with Me in our Two Hearts.  Some are a little 
confused in their prayers to Me directly and to Me 
indirectly through My Blessed Mother.  You are worshiping 
Me in your prayers, and you are honoring My Blessed Mother 
in prayer as an intercessor.  You know how much I love My 
Blessed Mother and I will always listen to her requests and 
petitions.  That is why her rosary and devotions are very 
powerful.  Do not let anyone say that she is not important 
or put down praying through her to Me.  Even My faithful 



can be intercessors for prayers and healing for other 
souls.  The important thing is to remember your daily 
prayers whether to Me or through My Blessed Mother.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these 
flashing lights to represent the worldly enticements of the 
devil to comforts and pleasures.  At many carnivals and 
casinos you find games of chance luring people to think 
that they can get rich quick.  Other temptations may lead 
you to so-called psychics and fortunetellers who call on 
the dark  side to mislead people in telling their futures.  
Even further enticements call people to prostitutes, or 
suggestive dancers.  The devil can entice you through many 
earthly weaknesses, but you must be strong in your faith 
and grace to resist them.  Call on My Name to send the evil 
one away.  Some people out of curiosity delve into New Age 
and the occult to try and gain power or wealth.  It is when 
you invoke these demons that modern day obsessions or 
possessions can occur.  Avoid these people who teach 
witchcraft and New Age principles.  You only should worship 
Me and not anything else.  Seek to be holy and do good 
deeds instead of seeking the pleasures and comforts of this 
world.  This world and the body are passing away, but your 
soul lives on forever.  Your soul is your most prized 
possession and that is why Satan is trying to steal your 
soul away from Me.  I also am seeking souls, but I seek you 
out of love while the devil seeks you out of hate.  I will 
lead you to the beauty of heaven while the devil can only 
lead you to the ugly flames of hell.  By being spiritually 
strong and calling on My help, you can fight off these 
earthly temptations.  Your soul craves heavenly things, so 
follow your soul’s desire over your body’s desire and you 
will be greatly rewarded in heaven.”  
 
Tuesday, September 13, 2005: (St. John Chrysostom) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look at this makeshift 
refuge in the vision, do not think that you will have your 
present  comforts at your refuge.  You will be very 
fortunate even to have a priest for Mass because good 
priests will be scarce.  During the coming tribulation, you 
will be suffering your purgatory on earth as you will be in 
a spiritual battle against evil that you have yet to see.  
You will need all of your spiritual weapons as your rosary, 
holy water, Benedictine crosses, and your relics of the 
saints.  If you are able to have Mass, you will see My 
Hosts multiply for My faithful.  You will even be able to 
survive on Holy Communion alone.  Pray that your family 
will endure being stripped of your material things so I can 



protect your souls and feed your bodies at My refuges.  It 
will take strong faith to deny your comforts and pleasures, 
and follow Me away from the Antichrist’s power.  Have hope 
and trust in Me no matter how much you will be tested to 
deny your faith.  Worship only Me and refuse any microchips 
in your body.”   
 Jesus said:  “My people, you have seen the destruction 
and flooding that struck your Southern states and now you 
are seeing yet another destructive storm that will bring 
more havoc on America.  Some were a little complacent and 
slow to respond to help the people of New Orleans.  Others 
were only concerned about carrying on their old sinful 
lifestyles.  Your people have not yet understood that it is 
their sins that are bringing this violent destruction upon 
them.  This next event will leave no doubt that you are 
being tested with My wrath for your abortions and living in 
fornication.  This symbol of a chapel being destroyed is an 
example of your not praying and how your blessings are 
being taken away.  The cross that is left standing means 
that you are going to suffer dearly from continuous natural 
disasters.  The sooner America sees your need to change 
your sinful lifestyles, the sooner these storms will 
subside.” 
 
Wednesday, September 14, 2005: (Triumph of the Cross) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this feast day celebrates My 
victory over sin and death.  It was by My Blood that 
everyone is redeemed and washed free of their sins.  You 
choose by your free will to follow Me or not, but it is My 
Blood sacrifice that has opened the gates of heaven and 
allows anyone to be saved.  You are saved by My Blood, but 
you must seek My forgiveness by Confession every time you 
commit serious sin.  If everyone is a sinner, then it is 
necessary to have My forgiveness before you can come to 
heaven.  My dying on the cross and carrying My Cross is an 
example to all that each of you must suffer on this earth 
to survive and gain heaven.  Just because you are a 
faithful believer, it does not mean that you will not 
suffer trials in this life.  By calling on My help, I can 
ease your burdens.  You will always be tested by the 
temptations of the devil, and you will have to work for a 
living for your family.  Weakness to sin and working to 
provide food are consequences of Adam’s original sin.  So 
stop complaining of your daily trials because everyone has 
to suffer through them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many who want to 
rebuild this city back to its former ways for all the port 



business and fuel business that it provided.  Much of the 
housing and its contents have been ruined with water damage 
and are contaminated with sewage water.  Many homes would 
have to be leveled and built again, and the billions to 
rebuild would be enormous for your government or insurance 
companies to bail out.  Once it is realized how much damage 
there is, many parts of this city will remain in ruins.   
The people of your country at some point will refuse to go 
into more debt to try and rebuild a city that could be 
flooded again.  Remember what I gave you before.  If these 
towns of prostitution, homosexual acts, and casinos are 
rebuilt to continue their sinful lifestyles, they will be 
destroyed again.  Man has been defying My laws for so long, 
you do not see why My wrath has destroyed this town.  As 
long as you continue in your unrepentant sins, you will 
continue to see My destruction befall you in natural 
disasters.  Repent and seek My forgiveness America, or you 
will be no more as a nation.” 
 
 
Thursday, September 15, 2005: (Our Lady of Sorrows) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, this feast day of the Sorrows 
of My Blessed Mother shows you both the pain I had to 
suffer, and the pain of My Blessed Mother watching Me die 
in agony.  Pain and suffering are a part of everyone’s 
life, but how you react to it can either be hurtful or 
beneficial.  With all of your pain pills and medications, 
modern man has suffered less than in previous years.  
Sometimes you cannot avoid certain pain, but you can gain 
spiritual benefits by offering up your pain for your soul 
or the souls of others.  Even those suffering from storms 
can offer up their losses and inconveniences of lost power 
for someone’s soul.  Many are reaching out with charity to 
house and supply food and water for the refugees of 
Katrina.  Continue to pray and help the needy, for this is 
your Christian responsibility.”    
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this latest tragedy in New 
Orleans has brought many people to their knees because of 
their sins, but still there are evil elements taking 
advantage of others’ losses.  Some even had to be shot by 
National Guard troops for causing unrest and killings.  
Many have decided to stay despite the bad water conditions.  
Pray that order can be restored so that the clean up could 
begin.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the beginning of Katrina’s 
aftermath there was a lot of finger pointing for what 



seemed a slow response for help.  Soon the finger pointing 
will go to who is going to pay for the damage.  Many 
insurance companies are trying not to pay or only give 
token amounts based on water damage.  The government cannot 
reimburse all of the losses either, or it would bankrupt 
your treasury.  Officials are now admitting this storm has 
caused the largest destruction ever in dollars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your economists were only 
estimating a small effect on your economy by Hurricane 
Katrina, but after seeing the job losses, slowed shipments 
of farm products, and extended losses of oil and gas, 
things are looking worse.  Restoring these affected areas 
will take years instead of months, so financial effects are 
going to linger for a long time.  Many are realizing how 
ill prepared America is for major disasters.  Pray that you 
will not see anymore large disasters, and pray that your 
people will change their sinful lives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are just beginning to see 
signs of the rebuilding of infrastructure that will be 
necessary to restore power and sanitation.  All of the 
needs for running your homes are being restored, but many 
homes will not be helped because they are unlivable or are 
gone.  Displacement of people to other cities will also 
continue to cause problems for jobs and food.  It will take 
a long time to restore New Orleans if it is capable of 
being done.  Pray for these people who are struggling just 
to survive.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, even as you are recovering 
from flooding in the south, now some are being flooded 
again with loss of power along your Eastern coast.  This 
latest slow moving storm has caused more wind and water 
damage in another part of your country in less than two 
weeks.  Every additional loss will add up to a devastating 
year for America due to natural disasters.  Learn a lesson 
of what happens to man when he goes against My laws.  While 
devastation is still all around you, atheists are still 
struggling against My Name in your Pledge of Allegiance to 
your flag.  By these actions against prayer in the school 
and removal of My Commandments from your buildings, it is 
no wonder that you are reeling from the destruction of My 
wrath.  Wake up America, the more you turn against Me, the 
more disasters will be sent against you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it was your country’s Supreme 
Court decision that legalized abortion in your land.  You 
have let your courts make laws against My Commandments 
because this evil was not being voted in by the people.  
Now the courts again are allowing the Pledge of Allegiance 



to be banned in schools.  Courts also are trying to make 
same sex marriage legal.  Your court system is unjust and 
out of control in basing judgments on Church and State 
separation which has never been established by Congress.  
Your courts need to change, or you will be ruled by judges 
and lawyers instead of by the will of the people.  Pray to 
keep My Name sacred in your laws and traditions or worse 
things will befall you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you continue to see millions 
of abortions in your country because of your misguided 
Supreme Court decision.  It is these angels that are 
continuing to witness your murdering of My little ones in 
the womb.  What gives you the authority to take these lives 
against My Fifth Commandment?  If America continues down 
this path of moral decadence, then you are writing your own 
epitaph on your tombstone.  Your unrepentant sins will call 
down more death and destruction that you have never seen.  
Change your ways America before I will remove you from the 
face of this earth just as in Noah’s day.” 
 
Friday, September 16, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the beauty of 
nature is a chance to view the earth as a haven for all of 
mankind in supporting your life.  As beautiful as My 
creation is, it is still finite and man needs to be a 
better caretaker, instead of destroying it with your 
pollution.  Even more, man has changed many things with his 
so-called better ideas than My perfection.  All of your 
creations are against nature and you are affecting the 
balance of nature with all of your DNA manipulations.  See 
that it is more important to follow what I have given you 
for your crops instead of your seedless hybrids.  Nature 
has a way of cleansing what is weak and unnatural, so let 
your environment heal itself from your mischief.  Because 
man has changed his environment so much, I will have to 
renew creation once again when I come in glory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people drink liquor and 
some drink a little too much so that they are snarled into 
an addition which is hard to break.  Your storms also are 
becoming more violent in your hurricanes and your 
tornadoes.  Your scientists have drawn the conclusion that 
the warmer the ocean water is, the higher the chance is for 
more violent weather.  The oceans are now 1ΕF warmer than 
decades earlier and as a result, a higher percentage of 
Category 4 and 5 hurricanes are striking land.  The more 
violent the storm in the speed of circulation, the more 
devastation that will occur.  Even if everyone is not in 



agreement about global warming, they have to see that the 
statistics draw a strong connection to the severity of the 
storms and the increase in the temperature of the water.  
Man is having a large effect on the earth by his pollution 
and burning of fossil fuels.  Pray My people that this gas 
price problem will wake you up to how serious it is to cut 
back on the use of gas and oil.  Your goal is to use 
renewable sources of energy so you can eliminate so many 
sources of pollution.  Now is the time to control your 
pollution so your weather does not control you.”  
 
Saturday, September 17, 2005: (St. Robert Bellarmine) 
 Jesus said: “My people, very few people in remote 
areas are the only ones who are not acquainted with the 
Bible’s existence.  It is the next step to desire to read 
My Word, especially in My Gospels.  Just as in My day, some 
hear My Word, but there are various responses to My 
parables.  Some hear the parables, but do not understand 
the hidden meaning.  Others may hear and read the meaning 
of My words, but they do not want to change their 
lifestyles and give up their pleasures and comforts.  Still 
others may try for a while to follow Me, but they give up 
because My life of holiness is too difficult.  My faithful 
remnant embrace My Word of love with joy, and by 
perseverance they struggle through life enriching their 
soul and helping others.  Following Me in this life will 
take some endurance, but with My graces, I will help you to 
carry on.  Pray for perseverance that you will one day  
come to My Light at the end of the tunnel.” 
 (Ernest & Susan Bello Wedding) Jesus said:  “My 
people, marriage is an important step in life, and it is 
good to be rooted in your faith so you do not take both 
commitments lightly.  Remember that when a man and a woman 
share their vows of marriage, they are also making this 
promise with Me as a part of their marriage.  The grace of 
this sacrament will strengthen each spouse through the 
trials and anxieties of life.  You know that there will be 
good times and bad times, but both spouses have to give of 
each other to have unity in the marriage.  Continue to ask 
for blessings on your family and any children that come 
forth.  Pray for peace and unity also for all the extended 
family.  The bride and groom need to see examples of love 
around them to help them through their own marriage.  
Marriage is a joyful time and a beautiful beginning of new 
life in the spirit of sharing.” 
 
Sunday, September 18, 2005: 



 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this antique 
dresser because man tends to be set in his ways of justice 
without much mercy.  The mirror is to look at yourself and 
reflect on today’s Gospel.  Are you giving your employer a 
fair amount of work for your hours, and are you using your 
talents to the best extent that you can?  The other example 
in the Gospel concerns how generous you could be.  You may 
be expected to help your family and friends, but how much 
do you reach out to help strangers and the poor?  Even 
sending aid to the hurricane victims is a good place to be 
generous.  It is better to be focused more on helping 
others than being envious of others, or selfish in not 
sharing.  Once your needs are met, then you can share in 
helping others with their necessities.  Be generous with 
your donations and do not just give token amounts.”  
 
Monday, September 19, 2005: (St. Januarius) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Gospel speaks of putting 
My Light in a place where it can be seen and heard.  I was 
encouraging the people to spread My Word of truth which is 
My Light which defies the darkness of evil.  In this vision 
I am showing you how fresh water will be a blessing to 
find.  Your wells and reservoirs will become contaminated 
with pollutants.  Your rivers and lakes already contain 
coliform bacteria, mercury, and pesticides.  Purifying your 
water will become more expensive and scarce to find.  In 
addition to storing some food, I have asked My people at 
the refuges to store some water, or have wells prepared for 
the tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of counting refers 
to two things.  The one is counting the costs of your total 
consecration to Me, and the other deals with a counting of 
sins against prayers.  As a person contemplates giving 
everything over to Me, they must count the costs for what 
they must give up to truly let go of their earthly desires.  
In America you have grown accustomed to having most 
everything that you want in homes, cars, and a good living.  
Your pleasures and comforts have seduced you in the ways of 
the world.  Total consecration means that you are willing 
to give over to Me all that you own and love,  whether it 
be possessions or loved ones.  All of My saints took on 
this complete consecration of their will over to My Divine 
Will.  This is a life long struggle which requires My grace 
to assist you on your path to sainthood.  During the 
tribulation and even in these hurricanes, you are being 
stripped of things.  The other counting of sins against 
prayers and good deeds represents how nations deal with My 



justice as you are weighing good against evil. America 
needs to repent and change your sinful lives because your 
sins are weighing heavily against your good deeds.  Your 
abortions, sins of fornication, sins of homosexual acts, 
and your manipulations of cloning and euthanasia are 
getting worse instead of improving.  Many of your natural 
disasters are bringing you to your knees.  So choose 
wisely, America, whether you want to change or call on more 
of My wrath.” 
 
Tuesday, September 20, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, establishing treatment plants 
takes a while to establish a balance of bacteria to purify 
the water.  These plants were inundated with water in New 
Orleans and raw sewage spread throughout the city.  Now to 
purify all of this water it will take a long time, even 
being flushed by the river.  Many lakes will take even 
longer to recover.  Water can temporarily be shipped in, 
but draining the city and providing fresh water again will 
be a long job.  Just when the people wanted to return, 
further storms may threaten the Gulf again.  You have 
hurricanes every year, but this season has produced an 
unusual number of storms that have yet to stop.  America 
continues to be humbled by natural disasters and you refuse 
to see that they are related to your cesspool of sin.  Just 
as you see filth in the water, you also are seeing much 
spiritual filth among your people.  Your souls need to be 
purified more than your water.”   
 
Wednesday, September 21, 2005: (St. Matthew) 
 Jesus said:  “My dear son, this feast day is all about 
the calling of a tax collector, Matthew, to be one of My 
apostles.  Many souls that were leading earthly lives have 
been called to be saints in following Me.  They were called 
on to give up everything in order to serve Me. You, 
yourself, were leading a good life when you became addicted 
to earthly ways in spending so much time on computer 
programming.  Once My Blessed Mother and I called you away 
from this control by the computer, now you were ready for 
Me to mold you for your current mission.  I cannot work 
with any soul until they give their will over to My 
service.  Once you give Me your ‘yes’, then you can follow 
My plan for your life.  You have had a great love for Me in 
My Eucharist for all of the many years that you came to 
daily Mass.  Now your love has blossomed further in 
visiting Me most every day in Adoration of My Blessed 
Sacrament.  By being close to Me and sharing My messages, 



you are reaching out to evangelize souls when sin is so 
prevalent in your society.  Continue to be faithful to Me 
in your mission and work every day to spread My Word 
throughout the world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, now that the water has been 
pumped out of New Orleans, it will be possible to see about 
any more dead bodies.  The death toll continues to rise in 
Louisiana as more investigation continues from house to 
house.  That is the meaning of the many crosses in a 
cemetery in the vision.  Still another major hurricane is 
looming in the Gulf  as more oil platforms and gasoline 
refineries will be at risk.  Time will tell how disastrous 
Hurricane Rita will be for the Gulf coast.  The billions of 
dollars of damage from hurricanes has already set a record 
for one year.  The number of storms for the year will also 
set a new record.  Your scientists are forecasting  higher 
numbers and more violent storms for years to come.  Living  
on the Southern coastline will be more and more expensive 
and more dangerous to live.  Insurance companies will stop 
insuring these areas, and even your Treasury will not be 
able to sustain the magnitude of the coming destruction.  
Many of these places of sin and drugs can be found in this 
region of your country, so your natural disasters are 
cleansing this sin with My chastisements.”  
 
Thursday, September 22, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision shows the United 
States getting pummeled by storm after storm with no let 
up.  I have told you, America, many times how I would bring 
you to your knees, and you will be begging Me to stop this 
destruction.  Yet, by your abortions, nude dancers, 
fornication, gay parades, and pornography, you continue to 
call down My wrath and you do not even realize how much you 
are offending Me.  Many times I let the Israelites get 
destroyed by their neighbors because they worshiped  idols 
and other gods.  Now, it is America’s turn to learn this 
lesson the hard way of either repenting, or suffer more 
devastation.  How long is it going to take your people to 
realize that you are bringing this destruction on 
yourselves because of your wanton sins?  You have seen Me 
destroy the people of Noah’s day and the people of Sodom 
and Gomorrah, and still you are blind to this reality.  Not 
only will you suffer destruction, but you will see a 
takeover of your country if you do not change your lives.  
You have seen the Babylonian Exile when Israel was taken 
over, and it can happen here in America where the masons 
will take over also.  Learn from history because every 



nation, that has turned their back on Me, has been 
destroyed.”  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given messages before 
about the four angels controlling the weather of the earth.  
Now you are seeing one of these angels being given the 
authority by Me to allow these storms to strike America 
because of your unrepentant sins.  Even in New Orleans you 
have mocked My destruction from Hurricane Katrina by 
continuing with your nude dancers, gay parades, and 
lifestyles that I have condemned other civilizations for.  
This latest storm is again revisiting the same general area 
of your sins.  You will see continual storms of destruction 
until you change your sinful habits and lifestyles.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you are trying to 
carry on life as usual, but even your farmers will be going 
bankrupt if they cannot ship their produce overseas.  They, 
as other marginal industries, will also have to bear any 
increased costs from gasoline or other transportation 
increases.  Your dependence on gasoline and oil may turn 
your farmers into making alcohol to run their vehicles.  
Shortages of fuel and artificially high prices could cause 
many problems in your economy.  Pray that your people 
change your hearts or worse things will befall you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your sports teams are 
being inconvenienced by some of the hurricane damage.  Some 
are complaining of their new travel problems.  Many of your 
people spend too much time on sports and very little time 
for prayer.  These events will be upsetting to these fans, 
but they still do not realize that they need to worship Me 
before any other idols that mean more to them than Me.  I 
invite everyone to love Me, but still many are rejecting Me 
for earthly desires.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people have been leaving 
everything behind and are evacuating their cities that are 
in the path of this Hurricane Rita.  Some may return to 
damaged property, but by leaving they are saving their 
lives.  This second storm has changed people’s mentality 
after seeing the devastation from Hurricane Katrina and the 
effect on those who did not leave soon enough.  If you can 
learn from your mistakes in earthly things, then learn also 
from your sinful mistakes as well.  Cleansing your souls is 
far more important than your physical life.  Your body 
dies, but your soul is immortal.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when it is hot and humid in 
the summer time, you want to cool your homes with air 
conditioning.  In these Southern states the heat is 



difficult to bear.  When these storms occur, many power 
outages make this comfort impossible.  Here is another use 
of your fuels for personal comfort.  Your fuels and 
electricity are very vulnerable as you are witnessing.  
Many are being forced to endure trials in the storm ravaged 
areas.  See in all of this destruction that life in your 
society needs to improve spiritually if you want to hold 
back My destructive hand.  Life is going to change whether 
your people want it or not.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are so used to driving 
through these dangerous structures that you do not think 
what it would be like without them available.  These storms 
have destroyed some bridges that will take a long time to 
repair.  Again you are seeing how vulnerable many of your 
infrastructures are to natural disasters.  Some damaged 
cities will take years to be restored back to their 
original condition.  Remember what I have stressed to you 
about how I would revisit your destruction if you  rebuild 
with the intention of continuing your sinful lifestyles.  
Listen to My Word and read the signs of these chastisements 
if you want to see your cities left standing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you can help the people in the 
path of this next hurricane  by getting on your knees and 
praying for their safety and for their physical needs.  
Also pray for their spiritual needs as well because their 
hearts need to be changed to love Me more.  If enough 
prayer is forthcoming, I could stay the hand of My wrath of 
justice.  Do not just pray a token prayer, but make a vigil 
of prayer for these people who are your countrymen.” 
 
Friday, September 23, 2005: (St. Pio) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel I kept 
emphasizing to My apostles who I really was.  St. Peter was 
given that I was the Christ, the Son of the living God.  
Even more I wanted them and everyone to know that I was the 
Messiah sent by God to die for the sins of all of mankind.  
My death by crucifixion was the purpose that I became a man 
so My Blood sacrifice would bring atonement for My Father 
for all of your sins.  This is why it is important to have 
a large crucifix on the altar so you can always remember My 
love for you, and My mission as the New Adam.  My Most 
Precious Blood was a worthy sacrifice to wash away your 
sins and open the gates of heaven.  After this life, you 
will appreciate My gift of life even more.  The mission of 
every Christian is to spread the Good News of My death and 
Resurrection.” 
 



Friday, September 23, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, many are starting 
to ask how your government is going to be able to pay for 
the hundreds of billions of dollars that it will take to 
rebuild your Southern cities.  At first some wanted to 
reclaim money from passed legislation that included $24 
billion worth of pet projects.  These were not even close 
to closing the gap and no one wanted to give up their 
money.  Critics of the hundreds of billions of dollars 
spent on wars like Iraq will start to get more of a hearing 
as people are tired of this spent money and troops with no 
benefit to America.  People of America will much rather 
spend their money  to help their own instead of wasting 
money on wars.  You have refused to stop your incessant 
wars that only give profits to the rich.  As natural 
disasters threaten your economy, you will be brought face 
to face with the futility of war which destroys, and the 
contrast to rebuilding your infrastructures that are needed 
more.  Pray to stop your wars, and work more to help the 
poor and the homeless which are a much better use of your 
wealth.” 
 
Saturday, September 24, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, without fuel to make 
electricity and fuel to run your cars, much of your country 
would come to a standstill.  Your energy sources and 
problems supplying fuel to your stations have been worsened 
by these latest hurricanes.  You are seeing how vulnerable 
your oil rigs and refineries are in the Gulf to repeated 
storms.  As prices rise and shortages occur for gasoline 
and oil products, there will be some stronger looks at 
alternative sources and not just token amounts.  You may 
import some refined products for your immediate needs, but 
you may be facing repeated damage with each hurricane 
season.  As your people complain about higher gas and 
heating prices, your government will have to have a better 
policy than emergency oil reserves.  The terrorists also 
are heeding your current energy situation and may start 
targeting refineries and fuel depots.  Your people will 
have to make some hard choices around how you travel and 
how your budgets have to change.  You will also have to 
start helping each other more just to have your 
necessities.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you get older in life, you 
look behind you and you wonder where all the years went.  
In the morning when you are washing up, you notice the gray 
hairs turning into white hairs, or wrinkles appearing where 



they did not appear before.  This recognition of your aging 
appearance and your inability to do things as you used to 
is a way of waking you up to how short your time is on this 
earth.  Seeing your possible death on the horizon is a 
wake-up call to be sure that you are always ready in your 
soul to meet Me at your judgment.  You may never be totally 
worthy of coming to heaven, but by calling Me to go before 
you, I will prepare a place for you to dwell in My Kingdom.  
It does not matter how old you become, how rich you are, or 
how many accomplishments you have had.  It all comes down 
to how much did you love Me during your life and how much 
you loved your neighbor in helping them.  By not being 
selfish with your time or money, and by reaching out every 
day to help others, you will be storing up treasures in 
heaven that are far more valuable than earthly things.  If 
you have lived your life in love, then you have nothing to 
fear in your next life with Me.  Better to be selfless  in 
giving of yourself to others than trying to hold back 
something for yourself that you cannot take past the 
grave.” 
 
Sunday, September 25, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel the two sons 
represent all sinners.  Some are willing to admit that they 
are sinners, but it is difficult to admit that you have 
made mistakes or have violated My Commandments.  Others may 
claim to be My followers, but they are only giving Me lip 
service.  Saying that you are a sinner is one thing, but 
that is only the first step because now you need to seek My 
forgiveness in Confession.  This pool of water in the 
vision represents how you need to have your sins cleansed 
as at Baptism.  When you are forgiven with absolution in 
Confession, then your sins are cleansed and you are filled 
with My grace once again. You see many come to Holy 
Communion on Sunday, but very few come to Confession to 
have their sins forgiven.  Why is it that so few take 
advantage of My sacrament of Reconciliation?  Could it be 
that people think that they truly do not commit any mortal 
sins, or are they rationalizing their sins?  Is it that 
they do not want to take the time to come to the priest?  
What are your priorities of time to have your soul cleansed 
to be alive in My grace?  When you come to your judgment, 
are you going to tell Me that you did not have time to come 
to Confession?  I tell you, those, who do not repent of 
their sins, do not know Me, and I will send these accursed 
to the fires of hell for worshiping the world more than Me.  
If you truly are My followers, then you will come to Me for 



forgiveness.  My followers also should reach out to help 
save other souls from their sins.  You cannot force their 
will to love Me, but you can give them good example and 
warn them of the consequences of not repenting that could 
lead them to hell.  Love one another and love Me.  This is 
the greatest of My Commandments.  Repent now before you are 
called to the grave, when it will be too late to be saved.”  
 
Monday, September 26, 2005: (St. Cosmas and St. Damian) 
 Jesus said: “My people, pride is a tool of the devil 
and some people strive to be better than others.  Do not be 
envious of other people’s wealth, possessions, or fame.  
These are only earthly things and they will not bring you 
closer to heaven.  Do not despair also in losses or not 
being well off in this world.  I have given each of you 
unique talents, and you are to use them for your survival 
and for helping others.  Do not try to overcharge for your 
services for more gain, but be fair in your dealings with 
others.  I have given each of you a plan for your life so 
you can use your talents to the best that you can do.  
There will be some with greater skills at things than you, 
so just accept what you have and carry on.  Do not worry 
about your needs because I will provide for you as I 
provide even for the birds of the air.  You are to love Me 
and your neighbor by helping each other without worry about 
compensation in this life.  All of your good deeds will 
store real treasure in heaven.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this modest 
home because this is all that you really need for a 
shelter.  Most people are seeing how fortunate they are to 
have homes that have not been ravaged by floods, 
hurricanes, and tornadoes.  I have warned people in the 
past that it is safer to not live near oceans, rivers, or 
earthquake prone areas.  Even still it is the right thing 
to help these refugees of the hurricanes with what you can 
afford to give.  Your home is your abode, and you should 
also be thankful for what you have and that  I have spared 
you any catastrophic destruction.  Many parents do what 
they can to help their children get started in their homes 
with a down payment on the house.  Just as you help your 
children with schooling and wedding expenses, a house can 
be quite expensive at the outset with only modest incomes 
in the beginning.  The children on the receiving end of 
this generosity should be willing to thank their parents 
and help them in their old age.  By helping each other, 
both parents and children can have a peaceful home without 
worry.”  



 
Tuesday, September 27, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel (Luke 9:51-56) 
showed how the Samaritans would not accept Me because I was 
acknowledging the Temple in Jerusalem instead of their 
temple in Mount Garizim.  Because of this rejection of Me, 
My disciples wanted Me to call down fire upon the 
Samaritans.  I have talked to you many times about how 
imperfect man’s justice is, and My ways are not your ways.  
Any condemnation comes from My justice and not by man’s 
desire.  In other cities I did condemn them for their not 
repenting of their sins. (Matt. 11:21-24) “Woe to thee 
Corozain! Woe to thee, Bethsaida! For if in Tyre and Sidon 
had been worked the miracles that have been worked in you, 
they would have repented long ago in sackcloth and ashes.  
But I tell you, it will be more tolerable for Tyre and 
Sidon on the day of judgment than for you.  And thou 
Capharnaum, shalt thou be exalted to heaven? Thou shalt be 
thrust down to hell!”  Let this lesson also be for America 
because you also are not repenting of your sins, even when 
you have My sacrament of Reconciliation fully available to 
you.  My desire is for everyone to be saved in loving Me, 
but it is man’s free will that must choose to love Me.  If 
you do not repent of your sins and you mock My Name by 
removing it from your buildings and your documents, then 
you will be calling down My wrath of justice on your 
country in natural disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have witnessed in the last 
few decades an unusual intensification of your weather 
events and your earthquakes and volcanoes.  Some claim that 
this is occurring because of global warming and the hotter 
ocean temperature allows these storms to grow bigger and 
with more violence.  There is another factor which many 
people are unaware of.  Several countries including Russia 
and the United States have been known to use weather making 
machines which are known to control jet streams, intensify 
storms, cause droughts, and even earthquakes.  These 
machines direct microwaves of unusual force to any place on 
the earth that is desired.  It is a difficult question to 
answer why they are being used to create terrible storms, 
but some feel that if enough disasters can be formed, it 
would allow for easier takeovers under the guises of 
emergency powers.  Man has played mischief with nature in 
many ways, but this weather making capability is a new 
warfare use of such technology.  The more violent storms 
that you are seeing may be due to more than just warmer 
waters.”  



 
Wednesday, September 28, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times I call on you to 
follow Me and imitate Me in My actions on earth.  Many men 
and women have been declared saints and these also you can 
imitate in following their ways in life.  Each person is 
called to a certain vocation in life, whether it be the 
priesthood, married life, or single life.  Once your 
mission has been determined, you should be true to 
following the vows of your vocation.  You also are called 
to use your talents in whatever profession for which you 
have the skills.  Everyone has a spiritual mission as well 
to save your soul and those in your family.  Some are even 
called beyond the family setting to be evangelists of My 
Word.  Still others are called to be messengers or 
prophets.  No matter what your calling is, whether it be 
public or private, I am asking each of you to be true to 
your 
calling and do not be distracted away from your calling.  
Each person has a mission to be a certain part of My plan 
in preserving the faith and carrying it on to future 
generations.  Hold fast to My teachings in the Bible, My 
Commandments, My traditions, and listen to My true prophets 
who will lead you on the right path to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you have the opportunity 
to visit a church, some take a few moments to light a 
candle for their prayer intentions.  There are many people 
asking for prayers for cancer victims and many other sick 
people or those having operations.  Some pray for their 
family members and others are praying for the soul of 
someone who has passed away.  Many souls in purgatory are 
desiring prayers from their relatives or from those that 
are praying for the souls that no one is praying for.  You 
can even be praying for the victims of your recent 
hurricanes.  All of your prayers are heard and I will 
direct your prayers to the neediest souls for their 
benefit.  You do not realize how important your prayers are 
for sinners and for the souls in purgatory.  Even if your 
prayers are allowed to take months or years off of a 
souls’s time in purgatory, you do not know how much that 
soul will thank you.  So continue praying constantly for 
souls that will be praying for you in return.” 
Thursday, September 29, 2005:(Archangels Michael, Gabriel, 
Raphael) 
 St. Michael said: “I am Michael and I stand before God 
always doing His Will.  Your priest made an interesting 
comment that the angels have free will, but they only 



exercise it once.  This statement is hard to understand for 
humans that are in time and you have your sins forgiven 
frequently.  Every created angel is a spirit, but we have 
all knowledge of creation and about God.  An angel, who 
rebels against God, is immediately cast from His Presence, 
and it is a one time decision outside of time in the 
eternal now.  That is why the demons in hell will never be 
released or forgiven because they defied God with full 
knowledge of what they were doing.  This is the ultimate 
sin of pride to deny your Creator.  The good angels are 
commanded by God to protect man from the demons, but not 
temptations.  Only in a few rare instances has God allowed 
certain people to be afflicted with physical abuse from the 
demons.  He also allows possession by demons if people are 
so foolish to invite them.  God also allows exorcisms and 
fasting with prayer to remove demons from people just as He 
did.  It is this ongoing battle that is going on between 
good and evil for souls that we angels and God’s faithful 
are waging.  Souls are being saved and lost even at this 
moment.  Many times people call on me in prayer to protect 
them from the demons, and even to remove demons when it is 
allowed by God.  So you have the demons and us good angels 
in a constant struggle for souls.  Once you die, the battle 
is over, but until your judgment, you can expect attacks 
from the demons.  You can call on Jesus’ Name, your 
guardian angel, and me to come to your aid during these 
attacks, so do not forget that our help is always at your 
side.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of bombs and 
missiles is showing the contrast between spending billions 
of dollars on weapons when the poor and the homeless of the 
hurricane victims are in great need of housing and jobs.  
You spend one million dollars for one missile that only 
destroys homes instead of the billions of dollars needed to 
repair  your Southern cities.  You would rather build your 
own homes than destroy homes in foreign lands.  Pray for 
peace in your world and give your time and charity to help 
these people who have lost everything.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have barely started 
cleaning up from the last hurricane and now you are brought 
into the next event of spreading fires in California.  
These fires are threatening more homes with devastation by 
natural disasters.  The current dryness and abundant brush 
are providing the fuel for these fires.  Pray that your 
people can bring these fires under control before more 
losses are incurred.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, as one justice has died and 
another has replaced him, now still another justice has 
resigned that needs to be replaced.  Much political 
sparring will go on to replace this resigning justice 
because many are fearing an overturn of your abortion 
ruling.  If your Supreme Court did change this ruling on 
abortion, many babies could be saved and your nation could 
be spared many chastisements.  America needs to repent of 
its sins if you desire to see less destruction.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your farmers need to 
ship their food stocks down the Mississippi River, but 
there has been a slow down because of hurricanes destroying 
these ports.  Even higher fuel costs and transportation 
costs will be pushing up your food prices.  Interest rate 
increases also will hurt farmers in obtaining supplies and 
equipment.  Subsidies for your farm crops may have to 
increase to keep your food coming to your stores.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of these price increases 
will be affecting everyone’s budget when it comes to 
discretionary spending that has propped up your economy.  
Housing will be decreasing with higher prices for homes and 
building supplies as well as higher interest rates.  Your 
gasoline supplies will be stretched thin with fewer 
refineries on line.  Summer travel has eased off, but 
conservation alone will be difficult for those driving 
hours to work.  Pray again to help families who find it 
hard to make ends meet with higher prices and occasional 
layoffs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America is walking down the 
same path of lower church attendance as is happening in 
Europe.  Even with many disasters occurring, there are no 
increases in those coming to church.  America has not 
learned the connection between your sins and these 
destructive hurricanes.  When you come to Me on your knees 
to stop these disasters, then your attendance at church 
will increase.  Pray that you return to church before it is 
too late.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, of those whose homes remain 
intact, returning power has been a welcomed relief in the 
heat of the South.  Restoring roads, bridges, and 
electricity  are the main needs for those cities whose 
infrastructures were destroyed.  The billions of dollars 
needed for reconstruction will be enormous for those trying 
to rebuild these cities.  It will be a large debate over 
where this money will come from.  Pray that calm heads will 
prevail over political fighting.” 
Friday, September 30, 2005: (St. Jerome) 



 Jesus said: “My people, in the fall many are anxious 
to view the beauty of nature in the colors of the leaves 
turning.  These beautiful colors are like nature’s 
paintbrush during the fall season.  In other places like 
California these leaves and brush are becoming the fuel for 
fires at a dry time of the year.  It is more than 
coincidental that these fires are endangering the homes of 
your movie stars.  These are the same areas where the 
actors and movie people make ‘R’ movies and pornography for 
the whole world.  These movies are even a source of sin for 
others and My people should not even view or support this 
filth.  Many of your young children are adversely 
influenced with violence, nudity, and foul language.  The 
less people would view these films, the less films would be 
made, but because people watch them, it becomes a sign of 
the depravity of your society.  These natural disasters in 
fires are another warning to you how you are even risking 
the hotter flames of hell by these evil movies.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am repeating this message of 
repentance for sin many times because the people are not 
listening to My call for forgiveness of their sins.  All 
the people present are in the water in the vision to 
indicate that everyone is a sinner and everyone needs to 
have their souls cleansed of their sins.  My faithful 
remnant in My Church can be forgiven in Confession to the 
priest.  Those, that are not Catholic, can call on Me in 
their own way to have their Creator forgive them for their 
sins.  Repent now while you still have time before it is 
too late.  I have told you that chastisements are coming 
upon your country in natural disasters.  There are sins of 
nations and sins of cities that are calling out for My 
justice.  I have destroyed cities like Sodom and Gomorrah 
with fire and brimstone.  Other cities I condemned in My 
day and they are in ruins to this day.  Many civilizations 
as the Roman Empire fell from within because of their moral 
corruption.  This is a mirror image of how America will be 
falling apart in the same way.  Follow My Commandments of 
loving Me and loving your neighbor, and you will be 
following the narrow road to heaven.” 


